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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at Company #1 Firehouse, 25 Darling Drive, on Tuesday, March 27, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Lisa Levin, and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Linda Preysner, and Jill Coppola.  Also present were Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development, and Kari Olson, Town Attorney, Murtha Cullina LLP.

Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

PUBLIC HEARING
App. #4858 -
Sunlight Construction, PDP Financial, LLC, and Sterling Property Services, LLC, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for 8-lot ReSubdivision, 18.31 acres, 43 Stratford Crossing, 64 Stratford Crossing, 12 Beechwood Hollow, 125 Hollister Drive, and 110 Bronson Road, Parcels 6470043, 6470064, 6480012, 2770125, and 1490110 in R30 and R40 Zones


App. #4859 - 
Sunlight Construction, PDP Financial, LLC, and Sterling Property Services, LLC, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.k. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit single-family cluster development, 43 Stratford Crossing, 64 Stratford Crossing, 12 Beechwood Hollow, 125 Hollister Drive, and 110 Bronson Road, Parcels 6470043, 6470064, 6480012, 2770125, and 1490110 in R30 and R40 Zones

Present were William Ferrigno, Sunlight Construction and Robert Meyers, Meyers, Piscitelli & Link LLP.
William Ferrigno displayed a map of the Stratford Crossing Subdivision noting that the subject proposal is an expansion of the Stratford Crossing Subdivision, which was approved in January 2014.   Stratford Crossing is a cluster subdivision (providing maximum open space) and consists of 39 homes with some roads being public and some being private; the development is about 
90-95% built out.  Some open space is privately owned by the Homeowner’s Association while there is approximately 15 acres of public open space.  This Subdivision connects Lennox Road to Haynes Road, a goal of the POCD for many years.  Trails were also constructed in both private and public areas and the cluster design allowed for more trees to be saved than usual.  A temporary cul-de-sac was built at the northern end of Stratford Crossing in anticipation of the subject proposal.  He displayed a map of the development plan for the subject proposal showing the temporary cul-de-sac.  He explained that land area is being added to existing 12 Beechwood Crossing making the lot larger and more usable.  The subject 8-lot resubdivision is also a single-family cluster development that allows more trees to be saved while offering a significant open space area (10% is the minimum required; the proposal is for 15-16%).  He explained that most of the proposed lots would have access off of Stratford Crossing (road) while two (2) lots would have frontage/driveway access off of Hollister Drive due to the wetland separation.  A sanitary forced main would be constructed; a sewer exists in the street.  A separate forced sanitary main would cross Hollister Drive such that the Town could extend sewers to existing nearby neighborhoods.   He explained that two (2) lots could be served by gravity systems via the existing sewer line in the road adding that the northern lots are too low to utilize gravity systems.  He clarified that the proposal is for eight (8) new lots but the application is for a resubdivision of nine (9) lots.  Mr. Ferrigno addressed Staff comments received from the Town Engineer noting that he would comply with all requirements and conditions.   The proposed lots range in size from 30,000 SF to 1.5 acres and the proposed houses would range in size from 2,500 SF to 3,500 SF noting that market conditions would ultimately dictate.   He noted that these sizes are consistent with what exists at Stratford Crossing.  
In response to a question about cluster development from Ms. Keith and Mr. Mahoney, 

Mr. Ferrigno explained that the cluster regulations allow for a drop in size relative to zoning requirements (30,000 SF to 15,000 SF in the R30 zone or 40,000 SF to 30,000 in the R40 zone).  He indicated that he believes the application meets the Zoning Regulations. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question about wetlands in the open space, Mr. Ferrigno explained that there are 5.27 acres of wetlands (approximately 60%) in the proposed open space. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions about usable land as open space, Mr. Ferrigno explained that the developable land for the project area is 9.17 acres.  The requirement of developable land is   .92 acres and the proposal offers 1.9 acres, almost twice what the Regulations require.  He explained that the subject proposal is also before the Inland Wetlands Commission and clarified that no work is proposed in the wetlands but rather work is proposed in the upland review area.  He confirmed that the aforementioned sewer line does not cross over the wetlands, as it stays above the wetlands line, but is located within the regulated area.  He stated that all recommendations from the Inland Wetlands Commission would be complied with. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions about clear cutting, Mr. Ferrigno explained that a lengthy process was undertaken during the Stratford Crossing Subdivision to try to keep as many trees as possible.  He noted that saved trees are often lost after road utilities are installed, adding that he just clear 20 dead oak trees.  He indicated that no clear cutting is proposed but confirmed that cutting is needed for house construction and utility installation.  He agreed that trees could remain in the backyards.
Mr. Armstrong noted that he went to the site and commented that the house at the end of the cul-de-sac and the houses leading to the cul-de-sac are likely to be larger than the houses that are being asked for as cluster; he noted his concerns with density.  The less space there is to work with it looks like more houses are being filled into the cul-de-sac.  It seems like the subject proposal doesn’t fit other sections of nearby roads that are already built out (size of houses and street frontage).  There is a varying degree of sizes on Stratford Crossing but they seem to be well denoted with separate cul-de-sacs.
Ms. Keith commented that the abutting properties are different adding that a discussion took place during the Stratford Crossing Subdivision process relating to buffers and houses that would be aligned with each other.  The subject proposal is aggressive.  
Mr. Ferrigno commented that he guesses that that is a natural outgrowth of the cluster zone; increased density locally but overall have a more wooded site with more open space.   He noted his confusion at the aforementioned comments and explained that the price range of houses in this area is $550K to $750K adding that the lot costs alone are about $200K.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that it seems that the houses at the beginning of the cul-de-sac would be larger and more expensive than the houses at the end of the cul-de-sac; the community would not be consistent.  He noted that he’s not concerned with house pricing but rather is concerned with whether or not the community flows well and whether we would get any “flak”, so to speak. 
Mr. Ferrigno reviewed houses in the area noting an $800K house for sale (not yet sold) and also a house selling for $750K or higher.  He reiterated that the houses in the subject proposal would sell for somewhere between $550K and $750K, depending on what they buy from him.  He pointed out a house valued at $900K with the house next door valued at $700K; he asked if that is a problem.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that he supposes that Mr. Ferrigno is proving his observations correct.  He noted that he’s just trying to understand the facts. 
Mr. Ferrigno asked if there are any houses that look out of place.  

Mr. Armstrong said that the subdivision leading into it is fine adding that his concern is that the proposed cluster houses would look lessened.    
Mr. Ferrigno clarified that the whole subdivision is cluster.

Mr. Armstrong commented that the area proposed to be built out seems denser than what has already been built. 

Mr. Ferrigno commented that maybe a study on lot sizes and footprints is needed.  
Ms. Keith said that she is considering this proposal a little more aggressive with the surrounding area plus all the wetlands around them and doesn’t see it fitting into the neighborhood with the size of lots these houses would go on. 

Mr. Ferrigno asked Ms. Keith that if the proposal was designed such that the road was extended and the lots made bigger with more space that she would like that better.
Ms. Keith commented that she thinks she would be more comfortable with it. 

Mr. Ferrigno noted his understanding. 

In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question on the lot being resized, Mr. Ferrigno explained that the new lot size for 12 Beechwood Hollow is 30,352 SF.  The original lot size was about 25K SF.  
Mr. Ferrigno commented that it is possible to extend the road and stack the lots like the rest of the subdivision but explained that we don’t usually like to increase road footprint as that increases drainage.   

Ms. Keith commented that she thinks it would be reasonable to make the lot sizes larger and have fewer houses to make it easier on everyone.  She added that she thinks the proposed subdivision is going to look really different. 
Mr. Armstrong asked if the proposed subdivision map could be superimposed over the approved Stratford Crossing subdivision map.
Mr. Ferrigno noted his understanding.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Ferrigno noted that there are trails in Stratford Crossing but confirmed that no trails are proposed with the subject application.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Ferrigno explained that the road cannot be pushed through to Hollister (so it doesn’t end in a cul-de-sac) due to the wetlands.  He confirmed that there is no way the Inland Wetlands Commission would allow a road through the wetlands. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Ferrigno explained that driveway accesses would be owned in fee; no ROWs are proposed because shared driveways do not work.
There being no further comments, Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4858 and #4859 to the next meeting, scheduled for April 17.   The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.
App. #4860 -
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to medical marijuana dispensaries and production facilities; Town of Avon, applicant
Mr. Peck explained that several people have shown interest in medical marijuana dispensaries in Town adding that he researched the Commission’s discussions of this topic in 2013.  The Department of Consumer Protection is proposing to allocate between three (3) and nine (9) additional dispensary facilities in unknown locations in Connecticut.  The proposed amendment would permit licensed medical marijuana production facilities and licensed dispensary facilities.  Mr. Peck confirmed that at this time there is no proposal for any additional production facilities in Connecticut adding that the State of Connecticut has complete jurisdiction.  Connecticut’s regulations pertaining to medical marijuana are some of the strictest in the country relating to things such as security.   Mr. Peck read aloud, for the record, a report received from CRCOG (Capital Region Council of Governments) dated March 23, 2018.  The report finds no apparent conflict with regional plans and policies or concerns of neighboring towns.   He noted that the proposed regulation notes that commercial zones would be appropriate for dispensary facilities (which act like pharmacies) and industrial zones for either dispensaries or production facilities, which are typically not found in commercial areas.  He explained that production facilities would be allowed only in industrial zones and must be receive special permit and site plan approval from the Commission. Likewise, dispensaries would also be required to obtain approval via special exception and site plan applications.  Neither type of facility would be allowed closer than 300 feet from any schools or religious institutions.  All dispensaries shall meet all criteria contained in the CT General Statutes and regulations of the Department of Consumer Protection.  Mr. Peck noted that after consultation with the Town Attorney that the following additional language is proposed/recommended….”Any facility which was permitted under this section of the CT General Statutes existing at the time of approval may not be permitted to dispense marijuana for recreational purposes regardless of any revision to the CT General Statutes permitting such use without first obtaining a special permit from the Commission for such change of use.”  He explained that this basically locks it into a use that was in effect and allowed by State Statutes at the time the Commission approved this regulation.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck noted that the language relating to recreational marijuana was suggested by the Commission.  Ms. Keith and Mr. Armstrong commented that we’re better off with the added language.  

Ms. Levin asked what the Town’s liability would be in adopting this regulation due to the conflict with Federal law, which is unpredictable.  

Mr. Peck indicated that there are currently nine (9) facilities located in CT.  He explained that he has talked with many other communities who have indicated and decided that, under current CT State law and in accordance with the voluminous State security requirements, that they are comfortable having these facilities.   
Attorney Kari Olson explained that while there is tension, she agreed with Mr. Peck’s explanation of what other towns have done.   If the proposed regulation was for recreational marijuana a different discussion would take place.

In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Attorney Olson confirmed that she is not saying that Federal law currently authorizes the medicinal use of marijuana.  Ms. Olson noted her understanding of concerns of Town liability relative to Federal law and indicated that she can provide written information to the Commission at a later date.  
Mr. Peck explained that medical marijuana dispensaries are required to have licensed pharmacists, as defined by State Statutes.   Conventional pharmacies do not want to be involved in any way with medical marijuana due to conflicts.
Mr. Armstrong noted his opinion that the risk in approving the subject regulation at this time is very minimal.  The risk only increases if someone receives approval under this regulation.  Licenses are valid for one year and the Commission could approve (via special permit) for a similar period of time and bring it up for review should the Federal government decide to take action against towns.
Ms. Olson noted her agreement. 

Ms. Keith commented that if changes occur with Federal law that Avon’s regulation could be modified as needed.  
Ms. Olson pointed out that if a special exception/permit is granted, that that approval runs with the property.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that the proposed language is very similar to what is used in other towns.  The dispensaries in CT are located in Hartford, Milford, Branford, Waterbury, Bethel, South Windsor, Bristol, and Uncasville.  He further explained that there are four (4) growth facilities (production) in CT, adding that the closest one is located in Simsbury but is not familiar with the other three (3).   He added that most people in Simsbury have no idea where the facility is.  He reiterated that the security requirements are quite significant.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that if there is no definition for it in the Regulations, technically, there is no use permitted under the Regulation.  He noted, however, that the question then becomes whether the Town can prohibit or not permit something which is permitted by State Statutes.   He further explained that without having any definitions relative to medical marijuana in Avon’s Zoning Regulations no approval would be granted to anyone who asked.  The proposed regulation is the first step.
Ms. Olson explained that Avon’s Zoning Regulations are exclusionary in nature such that if something is not provided for in the Regulations, it is not permitted.    
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Ms. Olson confirmed that no one could establish a dispensary facility or production facility anywhere in Avon, as of right.  She pointed out that while she thinks it’s a stretch, an argument could be made that it’s a pharmacy and pharmacies are allowed in commercial zones. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that a traditional pharmacy (e.g. Brooks Pharmacy) could be located, as of right, in the NB Zone and in the commercial zones.  He explained/clarified that the proposed regulation language is written as such to require special permit approval by the Commission and not allow the use as of right.  He noted that even if a building already exists, a special permit is required for approval.  He further explained that no application could be made and no permit granted if no language exists in the Zoning Regulations. (i.e., if the proposed amendment is not adopted)
Ms. Olson explained that State law clearly defines what dispensaries are and licenses them with requirements to meet certain criteria.  She noted her opinion that it seems like a stretch to have them fall under the general definition of a drug store when it is defined separately under State law.  

Ms. Keith commented that she feels Avon needs to have something in place before/if/when recreational use becomes legal.  Luckily CT has very good laws in place.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that if there’s a regulation in place for two (2) of the three (3) possible uses (dispensary, production, recreational) and then recreational becomes legal it could be located anywhere with a special permit because these would not apply to it to restrict where it could go.
Ms. Keith noted her agreement adding that’s what she just said.

Ms. Olson explained, as an alternative for right now, that recreational use could be prohibited in the proposed language and then changed later, if necessary.   
In response to comments/questions from the Commission Ms. Olson explained that she is not sure whether local regulations can preempt State law relative to recreational use noting that she will research it.  She pointed out that there are many things allowed under State law that local governments have the right to regulate.   There are things that local governments do not have the right to regulate (e.g. CT Siting Council) that preempt local zoning.   State law licenses liquor stores but local towns have discretion over where they are located.
Mr. Peck explained that it’s totally up to the Commission but explained that the proposed regulation is to allow marijuana for medicinal purposes; the State passed the law in 2014.  He indicated that individuals who are interested in these types of facilities are not interested in spending a lot of money and then getting denied by the Town.  If the Town decides it doesn’t want this type of regulation that is ok.  Applicants looking for these types of facilities are going to approach towns that want it.   Mr. Peck stated that the Avon Police Chief has no issue with the proposed regulation and read the following email from Chief Rinaldo….”as this is a regulated industry we have no concerns over such an establishment in a commercial or industrial area in Avon.  I have not heard of any law enforcement concerns from departments where these establishments conduct business.”  He noted that the Health District has no issues either.  He explained that the Department of Consumer Protection has an RFQ right now and the deadline is the first week of April such that if this regulation is not adopted Avon would not be included in the RFQ but noted that there may be another round in a few years.  He noted that the three people who have inquired are waiting for an answer. 
Ms. Keith noted that she feels this should get done before April 1.
Mr. Gentile commented that his prediction is that if dispensaries are allowed in commercial and industrial areas and then recreational marijuana is legalized that people will come before the Town asking for permission to sell recreational marijuana at already established dispensaries.
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the State has very strict and intense requirements (security, insurance, background checks) relative to applications for a license.  No one can apply at the local level without first obtaining a State license.
Ms. Olson confirmed that Town Regulations require compliance with State law.  An applicant could be denied if they haven’t satisfied the State law requirements.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like the language pertaining to recreational use to be more definitive.  (”Any facility which was permitted under this section of the CT General Statutes existing at the time of approval may not be permitted to dispense marijuana for recreational purposes regardless of any revision to the CT General Statutes permitting such use without first obtaining a special permit from the Commission for such change of use.”).  He noted his concerns with the idea that the regulation could be changed in the future, if need be, because it is always harder to change things once established; better to do it right in the beginning.  He added that the Town has several years to see what happens and what other towns do; maybe there’s a better solution. 

Mrs. Harrop commented that she thinks the distance should be more than 300 feet; more like 500 feet like for liquor stores.
Mr. Peck explained that 300 feet is the length of a football field but added that it is up to the Commission.
Ms. Levin commented that she agrees with the concept of wanting to see how things go in the next few years before adopting a regulation; she reiterated her concerns with Federal law.
Mr. Armstrong noted that an applicant has to win one of the State bids but noted that he thinks a site in the Farmington Valley is a possibility.  He indicated that he thinks Avon is better off having a regulation, than not having one, adding that if the language needs to be stronger that can be accomplished.  He commented that either 300 feet or 500 feet is ok.
Mr. Ladouceur noted his concerns with facilities near residential zones suggesting that the setback should be 1,000 feet (from residential zones) since churches and schools are protected with a setback. 

Mr. Peck explained that if a 1,000 foot setback from a residential zone is required that that would eliminate about 90% of the commercial areas.  There are residential areas that back up to existing commercial areas.
Ms. Keith opened the hearing for public comment.

James Clark, 11 Matthew Court, said that the amount of time the Commission has spent on this topic is unbelievable.  He asked how a position can be taken on something that is changing so much all over the country and further asked why the regulation can’t just be made very simple to allow a vote on a petition if one is ever received.  
Rinaldo Tedeschi, Woodford Hills, noted his agreement with Brian that by adopting this regulation that Town is advertising that Avon will think about it while we should say “no” we don’t want you here – go someplace else. He noted he is against this regulation at this time.
An unidentified male audience member commented that he thinks an open mind should be kept at all times because we don’t know how things will change but noted that he’s not in favor of the regulation at this time.

There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4860 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   
App. #4860 -
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to medical marijuana dispensaries and production facilities; Town of Avon, applicant
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve App. #4860, with revisions as just discussed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Armstrong.

Mr. Armstrong commented that stronger language can be used for recreational marijuana, if necessary. 
Mr. Ladouceur said that he is against this regulation at this time but noted that he would be agreeable to revisiting the subject at a later date.
The motion was approved by Messrs. Mahoney, Armstrong and Mesdames Keith and Levin.  Voting in opposition of approval were Mrs. Harrop and Messrs. Gentile and Ladouceur.  The effective date is April 3, 2018.
OUTSTANDING APPLICATION

App. #4853 -   Pamela W. Ferrigno, Estate of Steve Cavallari, and Nancy, Mark, & Robert, etal, Cavallari, owners; Sunlight Construction, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 10 single family units 23, 16, and 24 Bailey Road Parcels 1240023, 1240016, and 1240024 located in the CR Zone        
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the lot sizes for the subject proposal range in size from 6K SF to 7K SF and are comparable in size to lots in Spring Meadow, which also vary in size.
Mr. Peck addressed the petition explaining that the calculations have been discussed with Town Engineering/GIS, Tax Assessor, and the Town Attorney.  The calculation indicates that 22.1% of the homeowners within the eligible area qualified for the petition which, in turn, requires a 2/3 vote by the Commission for an approval.
Mrs. Harrop noted her concerns with traffic and school buses on Bailey Road and commented that she’s been to the area five (5) times.  She noted that she exited Bailey Road several times onto Route 44 (to the left) at the time when the school bus was in the area (3:20pn) adding that it was quite easy, dispelling her tensions about the buses turning left out of Bailey Road without a traffic light.  

Mr. Armstrong communicated his belief that the proposed development meets public health, safety, welfare, and property value preservation. He noted that the record shows the following information.  The proposed AHOZ-SF development would result in less impact than a commercial retail development in the surrounding community and result in less traffic and emissions.  The installation of public sewers would eliminate leech fields and improve water quality beneath the site.  Drinking water wells would be closed or capped as parties would be connected to public water, resulting in a benefit.  The increased water usage on Bailey Road would not have an adverse effect on water pressure in Spring Meadow.  The applicant agrees that contractors, equipment, and employees can be restricted to Bailey Road and access to roads within Spring Meadow is prohibited.   The applicant also agrees to comply with dust control, anti tracking measures, road sweeping, and runoff control to minimize water/dust/material leaving the site.  He noted his agreement with Mrs. Harrop’s comments and concerns adding that traffic exiting Bailey Road would be marginally increased but would remain substantially below traffic expected from a commercial development.   Traffic lights on Route 44 are synchronized allowing side streets and local businesses without a traffic light to empty out on Route 44.  A turn lane exists on Route 44 for Bailey Road but traffic turning left (west) from Bailey Road should exercise caution during peak hours.  The proposed development would remove two (2) abandoned houses that have not been maintained for some time; letters have been received from residents of Spring Meadow confirming this situation.  The demolition and replacement of these two (2) houses would likely have a positive impact on the immediate area and the subject development.  The proposed development would be constructed by the same developer that constructed Spring Meadow; proposed house styles would also be very similar to Spring Meadow.  Spring Meadow could post signs (no trespassing – private roads and playground) to address concerns raised (possible rise in insurance costs) by the residents should additional accidents be realized due to trespassing.  He noted that he believes Mrs. Harrop’s earlier comments address the concerns raised by Spring Meadow relative to school buses.  School buses currently enter and exit via Bailey Road, which could continue in the future.  Mr. Armstrong acknowledged all the concerns of the Spring Meadow residents but indicated that overall the merits of the proposed development far outweigh a commercial retail development.  
Mr. Armstrong concluded by indicating that he knows that Spring Meadow residents would complain if a commercial development was constructed on this site adding that he thinks the proposed development significantly helps the community and supports, in some manner, this application.
Mr. Ladouceur noted his agreement with Mr. Armstrong’s comments adding that safety is his main concern.  The engineer’s Traffic Report shows a staggering number of trips between what is proposed and what could be proposed for the site.  No one has a crystal ball to know what is going to happen in the future so exercising our best judgment is needed.  Spring Meadow residents have indicated that if the proposal is approved that they would install gates to force school buses carrying everyone’s children to exit via Bailey Road in a different way than is happening presently.  He noted that he finds this consideration mind blowing.  The roundabout is a Town-owned road and not part of adjoining properties adding that if gates were erected in the locations represented on the map/plans that there is a Spring Meadow driveway that would be entirely blocked off from access to Spring Meadow.   He questioned the logic and possibility of this happening.  He noted one of his concerns for an unrelated application was that the proposed development would go through an existing neighborhood; the subject proposal would be located before reaching an existing neighborhood.  This is a big distinguishing factor.   He noted that he is in favor of the proposed 10 single-family houses but noted the possibility of the Commission approving fewer than 10 houses, for various reasons, during the second stages of required applications.  He added that nothing other than single-family houses (e.g. apartments, duplexes) would be permitted to be built on this site under the subject application; a separate/new application would be required. The proposed distance between the houses is 15 feet (too much or too little?) adding that much more information would be needed during the next application phase.  There were concerns raised about the existing chiropractic office (taken down and houses built) which is not part of the subject application or part of the overlay zone; a separate application would be required for any change to the chiropractor site.  He commented that he would want to see the existing buffer(s) maintained and would want to know the location of the affordable houses, which would be part of subsequent applications if the subject application is approved.  He noted that he’s on the fence with this proposal but is interested in comments from others.  He added that he was truly set back by the proposal to create a condition which doesn’t exist today purely for the sake of coming up with a reason for why this is not in accordance with public safety.  Mr. Ladouceur concluded by noting that he believes that there would be an opportunity during the site plan phase (if the subject application is approved) for the developer to offer some type of mitigation (e.g., fence) for any concerns relating to the playground area and increased liability for Spring Meadow.
Mr. Mahoney asked why the location of the affordable houses matters.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he feels it’s better to have the houses deemed affordable spread out and not located all in one area, so as not to set a precedent.  

Ms. Keith noted that the developer represented that the affordable houses would not be located next to each other and would be distributed among the rest of the houses.

Mr. Gentile noted his agreement with comments from both Messrs Armstrong and Ladouceur.  He noted that he has no issues with the overlay zone proposed in this location relating to traffic, safety, and welfare but did note concerns relative to possible buffering between commercial sites and proposed house #1.  He noted concerns with proposed houses #9 and #10 relative to the proximity to adjacent properties.  He noted that the overlay zone is located in the middle of the CR zone and, as such, lacks continuity relative to planning.  Mr. Gentile concluded by noting that other than the aforementioned items he doesn’t have much of a problem for the proposal to go in this location adding that it is mentioned in the POCD and although it doesn’t reference both sides of the road it does mention buffers between existing and proposed uses.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that to his knowledge there was no mention of traffic on Bailey Road in connection with the ice cream business at the end of Bailey Road, which also sells Christmas trees once a year, and no mention of any traffic issues with patients at the existing chiropractic office.   The lack of information in the record relating to the aforementioned is telling as to what people’s potential patterns may be.
Ms. Levin commented that what struck her from the very beginning is that all the alleged public health and safety issues would exist, if not be compounded, if commercial uses were permitted.  She asked how this property could ever be developed for any purpose if not for the proposed overlay zone because it seems there would probably be an even greater outcry relative to health and safety issues.  The next phase for the site plan would provide an opportunity to address and mitigate any health and safety issues that have been raised.  She pointed out that she didn’t find any issues that wouldn’t already exist in terms of the commercial use of the property now or if a new commercial use was proposed.  Ms. Levin concluded by noting that for this reason, as well as for all previously stated reasons (i.e., traffic and environmental impact) that there is enough in the record such that the proposal does not present an insurmountable problem.
Ms. Keith commented that the subject application is only to change the existing zone to an AHOZ (Attainable Housing Overlay Zone).  Should an approval be granted, an additional application for site plan is required where any additional questions can be addressed and answered.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that his recommendation is that a reasonable time period (e.g., one year) be given once a zone change is approved to allow time for the required follow up site plan application to be submitted.   After the one-year time period has passed the Commission could decide whether or not to allow the zone change to remain or change it back to the original zone.  
Ms. Olson further explained that while conditions (i.e., finite time periods) cannot be placed on zone change approvals the Commission can make its own application to change a zone back to the original zone (or another zone), as long as there is not an application pending.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Ms. Olson explained that if a change is made to the AHOZ Regulations before an application to develop the property (site plan) is submitted, the applicant must comply with the new/revised Regulation, as long as the application is received after the effective date of the revision.  
Ms. Keith addressed the audience and noted that all residents of Avon have, at one time or another, been impacted by development such as the subject proposal.   She noted that the Commission understands and is sensitive to the residents’ concerns.   The question is what would be better for the neighborhood, not just in the present but also in the future.  The Commission has spent a lot of time reviewing the subject proposal giving a lot of consideration to all the issues raised, as is done with all applications.    
App. #4853 -   Pamela W. Ferrigno, Estate of Steve Cavallari, and Nancy, Mark, & Robert, etal, Cavallari, owners; Sunlight Construction, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 10 single family units 23, 16, and 24 Bailey Road Parcels 1240023, 1240016, and 1240024 located in the CR Zone        
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4853.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval, noting the following:
WHEREAS, the Commission has received Application #4853 of Pamela W. Ferrigno, Estate of Steve Cavallari, and Nancy, Mark & Robert, et al, Cavallari, owners: Sunlight Construction, Inc. applicant, request for Attainable Housing Overlay Zone (AHOZ-SF) change in accordance with Section X. A subsection c. pertaining to a zone change, to permit 10 single family units on 23, 16 and 24 Bailey Road parcels, 1240023, 1240016 and 1240024 located in the CR Zone, and

WHEREAS, public hearings were duly noticed and held on February 20, 2018, and on March 20, 2018, at which all testimony and applicable documents were submitted and received, and

WHEREAS,  the Commission, after deliberation, finds the zone change application to be in compliance with the 2016 POCD, specifically with regard to the housing section, Chapter 7,  in which the subject area is specifically identified as one where increased density of housing would be appropriate, and 

WHEREAS, the Commission also finds that this application meets the stated purpose of the AHOZ Regulation, and  

WHEREAS, the Commission finds, based on submitted information in the record and its own onsite observations, that the application also meets the requirements for a zone change based on the fact that the proposed development will not have an adverse impact on the Town or the area with regard to public health, safety, welfare and property values, and, in fact, will also remove two homes in poor repair from the property and increase the economic value of the dwellings in the area, and

WHEREAS, the addition of a public sewer system at the applicant’s expense will eliminate septic leach fields and potentially improve ground water quality in the area. Drinking water wells will be capped and/or eliminated and residents will be connected to public water. The record also demonstrates that the increased water usage on Bailey Road will have no adverse impact on the water pressure in Spring Meadow development, and 

WHEREAS, the applicant has agreed that as part of the site plan phase of this process construction traffic can be controlled so that impacts of construction traffic, erosion and sedimentation, and related impacts will be mitigated, and  

WHEREAS, the Commission also finds, based on submitted information from the applicant’s traffic engineer, that the traffic volume for the proposed development will be significantly less than could be expected from a commercial development that could be constructed on the same property under the existing Commercial Retail zone for the property and the ability to make turning movements onto Route 44 from Bailey Road are made less difficult due to the fact that, as the record reflects, while caution is still needed, the traffic signals to the east and west of Bailey Road are synchronized per CT State DOT to assist in facilitating such turns, and

WHEREAS, the record also shows that the current situation of school children being picked up by the school bus in Spring Meadow will not be affected by the proposed development and, in fact, the school buses may continue to enter Bailey Road and exit via Fox Hollow at the existing traffic light which is safe and provides the best measure of safety for local school children, and 

WHEREAS, the Commission is also aware that the Town of Avon is required to accommodate development which adds to the creation of various types of housing which will qualify as attainable or affordable under existing Connecticut General Statutes which require a goal of 10% of its housing to meet these established requirements, and 

WHEREAS, the Commission also notes that the change of zone from CR to AHOZ-SF is the first step in a two-step process, which the applicant also understands and acknowledges.

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Application #4853 of Pamela W. Ferrigno, Estate of Steve Cavallari, and Nancy, Mark & Robert, et al, Cavallari, owners: Sunlight Construction, Inc. applicant, request for Attainable Housing Overlay Zone – Single Family (AHOZ-SF) change to permit up to 10 single family units on 23, 16 and 24 Bailey Road parcels, 1240023, 1240016 and 1240024 located in the CR Zone, is hereby APPROVED.
OTHER BUSINESS

CGS 8-24 Referral – Severni Property - 828 West Avon Road (acreage correction)
Mr. Peck explained/clarified that the Commission approved this referral at the February 20 meeting but noted that there has been a change in acreage.     
On a motion made by Mr. Ladouceur, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, it was voted:

RESOLVED, that the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon approves the following real estate transactions pursuant to the provisions of Section 8-24 of the General Statutes of Connecticut:

(a) the acquisition by the Town of an approximately 38-acre parcel of land known as 828 West Avon Road in the Town of Avon, now or formerly owned by William J. Severni, and all improvements and appurtenances thereto, 

(b) the acquisition by the Town of a utility easement over certain property known as 8310 Gillette Way, in the Town of Farmington, Connecticut, now or formerly owned by William J. Severni, abutting said 828 West Avon Road property, and 

(c) the lease by the Town to Lenore L. Severni and William J. Severni of an approximately 22-acre portion of said 828 West Avon Road property to be acquired by the Town, to be used by and occupied by the lessees solely for purposes of agriculture and farming.  The Town has agreed that it will continue the current use (farming/haying) of the portion of the 828 West Avon Road property not being leased to the Severnis for so long as the Severnis are leasing such approximately 22 acre portion of the property.

Voting in favor of the revised resolution were Messrs. Ladouceur, Mahoney, Armstrong, and Gentile and Mesdames Keith, Harrop, and Levin.
Status update of Village Center Plans 
Present were Michael Cegan, ASLA, Richter & Cegan, Inc.; Attorney Robert M. Meyers, on behalf of the developer; and Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group LLC.
Mike Cegan displayed a map of the project and provided background information.  He confirmed that good progress has been made such that application submissions for both wetlands and planning are still on target.  Since January very productive meetings have been held with the MDC, Fuss & O’Neill, and the architects.  He noted that the Inland Wetlands Commission was brought up to speed on the consensus master plan at their March meeting; the IWC is on board and the project is moving ahead.   The architectural peer review meetings have begun and are being held at Richter & Cegan’s office.  He noted that these meetings, which started at the end of February, are modeled after the same process that was used to reach the consensus master plan, which was very successful.  Mr. Cegan explained that his office has been working closely with the engineers and architects that developed the design and grading plan; good progress has been made and the plan is moving forward.  He noted that a new “schedule” (dated March 22, 2018) was provided to the Town.   He began reviewing the project noting that the extended area has been incorporated into the project which ties the entire Village Center back to the Town Hall complex, which is a critical piece for the Phase One area.  The new connector road grading for the new Main Street resulted in lowering the grade of the bike path (and also creating a gentler slope) bringing it much closer to the parking lot at the Town Hall; he noted that the new location for the bike path has not changed.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Cegan confirmed that the aforementioned grading has not yet happened in the field and is only shown on paper currently.  He explained that the existing brownstone wall will remain along with the very large rock.  He noted that there is one very high wall that will be eliminated but confirmed that all brownstone material will be kept and used on the site.  He addressed the 20 parking spaces to be built at the Town Hall (behind Buildings 6 and 7) explaining that 13 spaces are proposed to be built soon but not build the remaining six (6) spaces until after the road is completed.   The new spaces will be tied in with the existing spaces.  He added that the promised site lighting will also be installed.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Cegan explained that the bike path is now about five (5) feet in elevation above the parking lot in some areas but then, for the most part, follows the elevation of the surrounding area. A fence and other plant materials are proposed to separate the bike trail from the parking area. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Cegan explained that the same amount of clearing that was originally proposed is still proposed; no change in the amount of needed clearing.

Mr. Peck clarified that the entire berm and all the trees will come down for the bike trail relocation.  

Mr. Cegan agreed adding that there is no way around clearing the berm and trees but indicated that new plantings would be installed. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Cegan confirmed that the order of things is bike path, fence, plantings, and then the parking lot, adding that all those items are roughly at the same elevation. He added that there is about 15 feet between the edge of the bike path and the parking lot.  The fence is there to keep people on the path.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Attorney Meyers explained that the next step is sending out a bid to three (3) companies which should take two (2) weeks.

Mr. Cegan explained that construction of the bike path should begin by May 1 with four (4) to six (6) weeks for construction, ending around June 15.  Construction includes, clearing, grading, constructing the trail, and installation of fencing and landscaping. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Cegan explained that during construction people would utilize the bike trail in its current location in the parking lot.   
Ms. Keith commented that dates and commitments are a sensitive subject for the Commission because this project should not be this far behind.  She asked going forward that dates presented be correct and that things happen as presented and on time. 
Ms. Levin asked for information/reasons for the project delays.
Joe Pierik explained that he wanted to convey three things noting that the first is that the interests of the Carpionato Group are completely aligned with the Commission and the Town, adding that no one wants to see this project completed more than he and the Carpionato Group.  He noted that he began working on this project in 2014.   He indicated that his second point is that the Carpionato Group wants to do this project the way best possible while in collaboration with the Commission and Town Staff.   He acknowledged there have been missteps adding that it’s a very large project, probably one of the largest mixed-use developments in Connecticut.   There was a delay with the bike trail relocation that was agreed to last October.   He indicated that we were rushing with a master plan approval and design for Phase One last June 2017 when we were presented plans from the Town’s peer review consultants for schematic design and building massing that were completely different from the master plan approved in November 2015.  He noted that he was not happy about the situation explaining that they worked collaboratively with the Town’s peer review consultants, as well as their own consultant team, from June 2017 to December 2017.  This was a slow process due to scheduling conflicts because people were located in many different places (Boston, New Haven, and others).  He recollected that on January 9, 2017, the Commission was presented a new plan for Phase One that was enthusiastically received and since then the plans have moved full steam ahead.   He confirmed that the revised Phase One plan was better than what was originally proposed and envisioned.  All of the same benefits to the Town are in place (great buffer areas and plantings with a more consistent grade for safety).   Mr. Pierik explained that they will be bidding out the final plans once received from Mike Cegan noting that dates listed on the schedule will be adhered to as much as possible (e.g. encroachment easement process ongoing right now with the MDC).   He noted that there are ongoing architecture and design workshop meetings adding that the project team is working to meet the May 18 application submission date.   He indicated that the cost for Phase One is in excess of $1M.   Mr. Pierik concluded by noting that they are pleased with the revised plan and hope that the Commission is too.  
Ms. Keith commented that the Commission contracted peer review consultants to get the developer on track adding that the representation that the peer review process held up the project is a misnomer.
Mr. Pierik corrected the record noting that the peer review didn’t hold things up but explained that the process takes much longer when coordinating schedules with many different people.  He commented that he’s not going to throw anyone under the bus but noted that it was brought to his attention that there were some potential rescheduling delays that were not due to anyone on his team, that came to light as recent as 24 hours ago.  He indicated that he is trying to move the project forward adding that it’s not moving fast enough for his liking but noted that because this project is generational for his company they want to do it right.

Ms. Keith noted her understanding but clarified that the Commission felt the developer was dragging their feet in the beginning and, as a result, the peer review consultants were brought in.  She commented that she doesn’t want the peer review consultants taking the heat for the time delays.
Mr. Pierik noted his understanding adding that he’s very happy with the process as it yields great results.  

Mr. Armstrong suggested that Mr. Pierik keep the Town and Mr. Peck informed at all times of what is going on to prevent the Commission being presented with information out of the blue.  Utilizing peer review can only benefit the process and shorten the approval process.

Mr. Pierik noted his understanding and agreement on the benefits of peer review adding that he is also facing some timing constraints relative to anchor tenants that want to occupy this site.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Pierik explained that he’s not giving the market place (tenants) any dates but added that his hope is that an approval for Phase One  will be realized by the end of July 2018, as the Commission doesn’t meet in August.   He noted that 
90 days after Phase One approval the Commission can ask who the tenants are. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Pierik explained that the largest anchor tenant would hopefully be 40,000 SF.

Mr. Ladouceur asked that the stream areas be utilized for walkways, patios, and gathering spaces, as river walks are very popular.
Mr. Pierik explained that he has asked Fuss & O’Neill to create a river walk scenario in the area where the road connects to the Town Hall and the bike trail comes down to where the Brook goes underneath Ensign Drive; there are small brownstone buildings in this area.  
Ms. Keith commented that it would be good if tables and seating could be erected in the island areas near storefronts and parking for people who may need to rest.
Mr. Pierik confirmed that “place making” is a huge focus of the project.
Mr. Cegan confirmed that the final plans will contain all these concepts such that the Commission will be very happy.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10pm.
Linda Sadlon, Clerk PZC
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